CABINET
25th November, 2008 

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
10.50 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lancaster - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Connor, Hinds, Mann, Joe Murphy and Warner 


(Councillors A.M. Humphries, Executive Support Member was also in attendance)

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs. Lea, Merry and Warmisham.
2.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 28th October were agreed as a correct record.
3.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.
4.
ORAL HEALTH STRATEGY

Members gave consideration to a joint report of the Lead Members for Children’s Services and Community Health and Social Care containing details of a joint Action Plan of the Salford PCT Oral Health Strategy.  

The report indicated that the PCT and the City Council had worked together to develop a plan for promoting oral health, the aims of which were intrinsically linked to the PCT and City Council goals of securing health and well-being for all Salford residents.  

A fundamental aim of the strategy was to reduce the prevalence of dental decay, especially in young children.  

A key objective being seeking to ensure that all families gave consistent messages and all opportunities were used to promote a healthy diet, effective oral hygiene and access to dental services.  


The report also contained detailed aims of the strategy as follows:-

· Reduction in the prevalence of dental decay especially in young children
· Reduction in inequalities in dental decay problems and update of dental services
· Ensuring access to urgent out of hours and elective care was available to all 

· Providing evidence, informed care according to identified need
· Promoting choice by service users by ongoing consultation and engagement 

· Commissioning and provision of a modern primary dental care service.
· Ensuring that key preventative messages and actions were delivered


The report indicated that Salford’s oral health needs indicated that Salford Children and Adults experienced significant health inequalities and the need assessments which had been carried out suggested that the following action was required :-

· To build an effective implementation of new dental contract and monitor performance

· To place improving oral health as an integral part of a local delivery plan 

· To bring evidence based dental services through preventative interventions to Salford

· To ensure that any local problems were based on appropriate health needs

· To ensure that everyone in Salford was aware the key preventative message and actions required to secure and improve oral health 

· To improve access and reduce the inequalities in uptake of dental  care across all age groups

· To re-orientate services from repair to prevention

· To commission specialist services closer to home.


The report also made reference to the key action plan to ensure successful delivery of the Salford oral health vision with detailed priorities for action.

RESOLVED:
THAT insofar as Cabinet are concerned the City Council endorse the joint developed action plan with Salford PCT as an integral part of the PCT’S Oral Health Strategy.

5.
PROPOSALS FOR MOORSIDE AND SWINTON HIGH SCHOOLS UNDER THE BSF PROGRAMME

Members gave consideration to a joint report of the Lead Member for Children’s Services and the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services containing details of revised proposals for the placement of the Swinton and Moorside High Schools as part of the Building Schools for the future Programme.  The report contained details of:-

· The original  proposals as contained in the Outline Business Case under the Building Schools for the Future Programme which was approved by Cabinet on the 27th February, 2007.

· Details of concerns which had been raised following consultation with the governing bodies for both Swinton and Moorside High Schools where objections were raised  to the original proposals as follows
(i) the new school is too small for the area,
(ii)  the existing schools are becoming more successful and in the case of Swinton more popular.
(iii) Surplus places  that were being created in other parts of the City e.g. Walkden and Harrop Fold.

(iv) The current position regarding numbers at Wentworth High School. 

Following consideration of the objections and comments of the governing body to the consultation the following revised proposals were now submitted for consideration 
(a) the opening of the new build school building for Moorside should be put back until 2012 thereby allowing for some natural decline in pupil numbers in accordance with the revised BSF programme
 (b) the proposed school should be for 1350 places with admission number of 270 
(c) the number of places at Wentworth High School be reduced to 750 with an admission number of 150 
(d) an area of north Pendlebury/Clifton be ring-fenced giving preference in admissions process to the new high school in the Swinton area for pupils who would live in this area and 
(e) the new school be opened on a single site in 2012. 
 Members gave detailed consideration to the content of the report and the impact on delivery of education provision in the Swinton area of the City .

RESOLVED:
THAT Cabinet (i) approves the planned consultation process for the proposal to close the Swinton and Moorside High Schools replacing them with one school for 1350 pupils on the current Moorside playing fields site, with the new school to be opened under competition regulations and 

(ii) that Cabinet determine the effective date of the opening of the new school as September, 2012.

6.
CREDIT CRUNCH

Cabinet considered a report of the Leader of the Council regarding the current economic situation in relation to the “Credit Crunch” containing details of a Council response.  The report contained details of (a) an economic snapshot (b) action currently being undertaken by the Council in relation to:-

· Housing and Council Tax Benefit

· Consumer Credit Regulations

· Public and private sector housing

· Redundancy and unemployment.


The report also made reference to the Council’s position with regard to the Skills and Work Agenda work that was being undertaken with such partners as Job Centre Plus and the LSC.  


Reference was also made to a number of key areas the Council could investigate impact on the “Credit Crunch” in the community.  Specific reference to:-

· The Council’s affordable warm strategy

· Targeted benefit take-up campaign across vulnerable groups

· Distribution of energy efficiency light bulbs from utility companies

· Promoting responsible sources of finance, for example credit unions

· Investigating potential local authority mortgages

· Examining with utility companies whether it was possible to negotiate discounted rates for power supplies in defined vulnerable groups
· Research and publish regular bulletin information and a shopping basket of food to identify the best value for money

· Looking at ways we could encourage further local companies to bid and obtain work on behalf of the City Council by adopting a Salford First procurement policy.

Additional detail within the report stated it was necessary that the community was fully aware of what was available and that it was important that the Council clearly presented the actions under an easily identifiable logo using regular media releases to ensure that the community were well informed on what action they could take.
  Members welcomed the proposals within the report and the need to ensure that regular information was provided to  community groups and local businesses to ensure the necessary support can be found and problems where possible alleviated.


RESOLVED:
THAT Cabinet noted (1 )  the existing services and actions that were being delivered and approved the development of potential proposed additional actions as outlined in the report 

 
(2)
that  new strategies needed  to be developed in the medium and long term to address the emerging economic realities.
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